# MINUTES Council on Postsecondary Education March 24, 2006

The Council on Postsecondary Education met Friday, March 24, 2006, at 10 a.m. at the Council offices in Frankfort, Kentucky. Chair Greenberg presided.

#### **ROLL CALL**

The following members attended: Walter Baker, Peggy Bertelsman, Dan Flanagan, Ron Greenberg, Alois Moore, Joan Taylor, John Turner, Mark Wattier, and Gene Wilhoit. Bonita Black, Kevin Canafax, John Hall, Phyllis Maclin, Ryan Quarles, and Jim Skaggs did not attend.

### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of the January 30 Council meeting were approved as distributed.

2006-07 TUITION AND FEE PROPOSALS – KCTCS, MOSU, UK Council president Tom Layzell presented the agenda items pertaining to the 2006-07 tuition and fee proposals for the Kentucky Community and Technical College System, Morehead State University, and the University of Kentucky. The tuition and fee proposals for the remainder of the institutions will be considered at the April 5 Council meeting. The Council will consider the 2007-08 tuition rates later in the year. He said that two of these institutions have submitted exceptions to the parameters of the tuition policy, but action on exceptions from all of the institutions will be considered at the April 5 Council meeting.

RECOMMENDATION: The staff recommends that the Council approve 2006-07 tuition rates for the Kentucky Community and Technical College System.

MOTION: Mr. Wattier moved that the recommendation be approved. Ms. Moore seconded the motion.

At KCTCS, undergraduate resident students taking 15 credit hours a semester will be charged \$3,270 annually, an increase of \$330, the maximum allowed by the Council's tuition policy. The per credit hour rate for resident undergraduate students will increase from \$98 to \$109 this fall. Undergraduate nonresident students at KCTCS will pay three times the rate charged to residents - \$9,810 annually. The Council's policy requires the nonresident rates be set at least 1.75 times the resident rate. KCTCS has asked for an exception to the nonresident rate for students in contiguous counties.

Ken Walker, KCTCS vice president for finance, commented on the proposed tuition schedule. He said that KCTCS is requesting that nonresidents in contiguous counties be charged 1.2 times the resident rate instead of the parameter of 1.75 times the resident rate. He said that based on 2005 enrollment, the exception will apply to 410 students, or 0.48 percent of

students attending KCTCS institutions. KCTCS argues that a continuation of its current nonresident tuition structure will yield more tuition revenue than a strict adherence to the Council's parameter of 1.75 times the resident rate for all nonresident students. The KCTCS board of regents is proposing the two-tiered nonresident rate because this is the approach that has been taken for the past three years and the approach has worked well for the system.

VOTE: The motion passed.

RECOMMENDATION: The staff recommends that the Council approve 2006-07 tuition rates for Morehead State University.

MOTION: Mr. Turner moved that the recommendation be approved. Ms. Moore seconded the motion.

President Wayne Andrews presented information on tuition rates at Morehead State University. Full-time, resident undergraduate students will pay \$4,870 annually, a \$550 annual increase. This rate is \$45 less than the maximum allowed by the tuition policy. The per credit hour rate for Morehead will be \$205 for part-time students. The nonresident undergraduate tuition will be \$12,950 annually, 2.65 times the rate charged for residents. Morehead has asked for an exception to the parameter requiring nonresidents to pay at least 1.75 times the resident rate and that the nonresident rate be 1.25 times the resident rate for students in targeted counties in neighboring states and select urban areas.

Before setting the tuition rate, President Andrews said that Morehead went through a process to receive appropriate input and conducted a financial analysis. The institution looked at its fixed costs and its strategic investments according to the institution's strategic plan, reviewed the affordability study, and conducted a market analysis with respect to tuition rates. In addition, faculty were involved through the governance process, a workshop was conducted with the board of regents, and a student forum was held.

VOTE: The motion passed.

RECOMMENDATION: The staff recommends that the Council approve 2006-07 tuition rates for the University of Kentucky.

MOTION: Mr. Flanagan moved that the recommendation be approved. Ms. Moore seconded the motion.

At UK, annual rates for full-time, resident undergraduates will increase from \$5,812 to \$6,510 for lower-division students, an increase of \$698. Tuition for upper-division students will increase from \$4,980 to \$6,698, an increase of \$718 over two semesters. These increases are \$180 less than the maximum allowed by the tuition policy. UK undergraduate nonresidents will pay \$13,970 annually for lower-division students and \$14,156 for upper-division students, approximately 2.1 times the rate charged to residents. UK

requested no exceptions to the tuition policy.

VOTE: The motion passed.

Mr. Greenberg asked that the institutions respond to these questions at the April 5 meeting:

- 1. What percentage of out-of-state students from contiguous counties to Kentucky remain in Kentucky after graduation? What percentage of other out-of-state students remain in Kentucky?
- 2. Are postsecondary institutions in contiguous counties more expensive or less expensive than Kentucky institutions? If more expensive, by how much?
- 3. What is the cost per student versus revenue per student?
- 4. Do the out-of-state tuition rates vary from any reciprocity agreement?

ANALYSIS OF THE 2006-08 SENATE BUDGET RECOMMENDATION An analysis of the 2006-08 Senate budget recommendation was presented for information. The major changes made by the Senate to the House version of the budget are listed below. Dr. Layzell said that the budget request is now in the hands of the legislative leadership and the conference committee. The Council has communicated to the members of the legislature the need for adequate funding for postsecondary education.

- The Senate restored the \$1 million reduction to the Council's operations budget included in the House budget.
- The Senate added funding for statewide postsecondary initiatives that were included in the Governor's budget for programs such as contract spaces, college level learning assessment, the college access initiative, academic innovation and collaborative grants, the P-16 engineering pipeline, and the collaborative public health initiative.
- The Senate eliminated \$4 million included in the House budget for a legislative scholarship program.
- The Senate added an additional \$10 million in benchmark funding to the House level for a total increase in 2008 of \$30 million (in addition to the \$20 million in 2007).
- Business plan funding provided in the House budget (\$23 million) for KSU, MuSU, NKU, UK, UofL, and WKU was eliminated for all institutions except for UK, which received \$17.7 million in the Senate version
- The Senate eliminated the \$10 million in affordability and retention funding provided by the House for EKU, MoSU, and six community colleges.
- The Senate added regional stewardship funding of \$1.2 million in 2007 and \$3.6 million in 2008 consistent with the Governor's recommendation (the House had no funds for 2007 and \$4.8

- million in 2008).
- The Senate changed the \$6 million in nonrecurring research support for UK and UofL from operating funding to bonded debt.
- The Senate provided \$382.1 million in state bonds compared to \$507.0 million recommended by the House and \$507.1 million as recommended by the Council.
- The Senate provided \$32.8 million for debt service (22 projects, combination ½ year and full year debt service) compared to \$24.1 million recommended by the House (32 projects, ½ year debt service) and \$55.6 million recommended by the Council (full-year debt service for 22 projects).
- Nine of the 22 capital projects recommended by the Council are not in the Senate Substitute (HB 380) compared to six projects not included by the House.
- Eight of the 22 capital projects included by the Senate (HB 380) compared to 16 of 32 projects included by the House were not recommended by the Council.

## FUNDING POLICY DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Greenberg urged the Council members to review the document pertaining to the development of the funding policy. The information was discussed at the March 8 Executive Committee meeting and also at the meeting of the Budget and Finance Policy Group earlier in the day. The document will be used to prepare for the next budgetary process and includes information about what it will take to reach the goal of narrowing the educational gap in Kentucky and moving Kentucky closer to the national level of adults with bachelor's degrees or higher by the year 2020. This information will be shared with the Strategic Committee on Postsecondary Education at its next meeting.

#### LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Lee Nimocks of the Council staff discussed the status of several bills being considered by the legislature that relate to postsecondary education. A final listing will be provided at the conclusion of the legislative session.

### BUDGET AND FINANCE POLICY GROUP REPORT

Dan Flanagan, chair of the Budget and Finance Policy Group, reported on the meeting earlier that day. The group discussed the 2020 educational attainment projections, the draft funding policy, and the quarterly agency budget report of the Council. The policy group plans to spend some time each quarter reviewing the budget report.

# COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION REPORT

Commissioner of Education Gene Wilhoit updated the Council on activities of the Kentucky Board of Education. He said that the board has made several advancements in the last few months that will bring postsecondary education and K-12 closer together in the goal to increase success for all students. He discussed the redesigned assessment system, changes to the minimum requirements for high school graduation which will take effect with the graduating class of 2012, performance-based credit options for students, and changes to the writing portfolio procedures. Initiatives underway include work in the dual credit area and a project that will follow students from K-12 through postsecondary education experiences.

Dr. Layzell said that the lack of connectivity and interrelationship between data systems led to the joint budget request under consideration by the General Assembly. He said that the Council will see more joint planning between the Council and K-12 in the coming months.

Given the increased high school graduation requirements, Mr. Greenberg asked the Budget and Finance Policy Group to look at projections for success of students going on to postsecondary education. He said that the increased requirements should impact remediation and retention rates.

### DLAC AND KYVU REPORT

Myk Garn of the Council staff provided an update on the activities of the Distance Learning Advisory Committee and the Kentucky Virtual University. He said that last May KYVU hosted a visit from a special committee of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools, the regional accrediting body. The SACS report issued in June 2005 listed 25 recommendations for KYVU in the areas of mission, governance, effectiveness, educational programs, and financial and physical resources. The report said that significant changes have occurred for KYVU since its conception as a component of House Bill 1, both within the organization and within the statewide context.

As a result of the report, a planning process was put in place to reevaluate the mission of KYVU and respond to the current challenges that best serve the state. Focus groups were held with online faculty, online students, distance learning administrators, and Council and KYVU staff. DLAC charged its working group, the Distance Learning Steering Team, to develop recommendations for KYVU to incorporate into the new strategic plan. The recommendations address who KYVU should serve, what ways it should serve its constituencies, guiding principles, exploring alternative names rather than continuing to call itself a "university," and changes to the KVYU advisory structure. The recommendations were approved by DLAC at its March 22 meeting. The steering team and DLAC will move ahead with developing the KYVU strategic plan. It is anticipated that a report will be provided to the Council in summer 2006.

A report describing how KYVU has complied with some of the recommendations will be submitted to SACS April 1, 2006. The KYVU response will be reviewed by SACS and a report will be issued following its June 2006 meeting.

Mr. Greenberg said that the original mission of KYVU was to allow access for all students through technology. He asked the Quality and

Accountability Policy Group to review the status of KYVU's mission and provide the Council a report at a future meeting.

# QUALITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY

Mr. Wattier gave a report from the Quality and Accountability Policy Group meeting held earlier in the day. The group feels that the trust fund

POLICY GROUP REPORT guidelines are adequate and are ready to be put in place pending the provision of resources in the 2006-08 budget. A report was given on the recent developmental education conference, and the policy group suggested that a task force be created to develop recommendations pertaining to developmental education. The group also discussed the institutions' use of the National Survey of Student Engagement to improve student learning. In May, NSSE staff will participate in a pre-conference event in advance of the Faculty Development Conference.

**CEO REPORT** 

Mr. Baker reported on activities of the Committee on Equal Opportunities. The staff will move forward to issue the request for proposals to conduct a statewide diversity assessment to support the development of a new Kentucky Plan for Equal Opportunities or a diversity plan. The vendor should be selected by July 2006. The study is expected to be completed and a final report given to the CEO, the Council, and the institutions by June 2007. Mr. Baker said that the CEO is pleased with the actions being taken at the University of Kentucky to address the recent downturn in enrollment of African Americans as first-time freshmen. The CEO has received an interim report by KCTCS regarding the actions being taken by the respective districts to address the recent downturn in enrollment of African Americans as first-time freshmen and the actions being taken to implement CEO recommendations from the September 2005 campus visit report. The CEO expressed concern that the KCTCS board of regents does not have any representation from the African American community.

MOTION: Mr. Baker moved that the Council send a letter to Governor Fletcher urging him to give strong consideration to the lack of African American representation on the KCTCS board of regents during the next round of appointments in 2006. Ms. Taylor seconded the motion.

VOTE: The motion passed.

STATEWIDE FACILITITES CONDITION ASSESSMENT Dr. Layzell said that a contract has been signed with a vendor to conduct the statewide facilities condition assessment. The selected vendor will complete the review between March and November 2006. The project is expected to be completed and a final report given to the Council and the institutions by December 2006.

CPE MEMBERS

Mr. Greenberg announced that since the last meeting Susan Guess resigned from the Council due to family commitments.

**RESOLUTIONS** 

Mr. Greenberg read resolutions for Susan Guess, Esther Jansing, and Charlie Owen.

MOTION: Mr. Baker moved that the resolutions be approved. Ms. Bertelsman seconded the motion.

VOTE: The motion passed.

NEXT MEETING	The next Council meeting is April 5, 2006.	
ADJOURNMENT	The meeting adjourned at 11:35 a.m.	
		Thomas D. Layzell
		President
		Dhullia I. Dailau
		Phyllis L. Bailey Senior Associate, Executive Relations